# Sanctions against Russia, their effectiveness and impacts on Finland

By Hanna Mäkinen



### Sanctions against Russia, their effectiveness and impacts on Finland

By Hanna Mäkinen

M.A. (General History) Hanna Mäkinen works as Project Researcher at the Pan-European Institute, Turku School of Economics at the University of Turku, Finland. Her research interests include Russia's societal and economic development, the interplay of security and economic issues, and geoeconomics, i.e. the use of economic means to advance strategic interests. Lately she has studied the sanctions imposed on Russia due to the situation in Ukraine, their effectiveness and the impacts of the war and sanctions on Finnish foreign trade and companies.



#### Abstract

Russia's war of aggression in Ukraine has been widely condemned. The EU, the UK and the USA, together with their allies, have imposed unprecedentedly extensive and well-coordinated sanctions on Russia. The sanctions target the key sectors of the Russian economy, undermining Russia's technological and industrial development, and isolating Russia from the global economy and international financial market. The economic situation in Russia is aggravated by other consequences of the war, such as the large-scale withdrawal of Western companies, and the accelerated brain drain. However, due to Russia's integration into world markets and the EU's dependence on Russian energy, for instance, the impacts of the sanctions are also felt on the international economy and on countries that imposed them, including Finland. This study reviews the main sanctions of the EU, the UK, and the USA by sector, and examines their effectiveness with regard to their target, Russia. In addition, the impacts of the war in Ukraine and the sanctions on Finland's foreign trade and Finnish companies are assessed.

**Key words:** Sanctions against Russia, effectiveness of sanctions, impacts of sanctions, Finland's trade with Russia, Finnish companies

Disclaimer: The opinions expressed in this report represent those of the author and do not represent the opinion of the Centrum Balticum Foundation, and thus, the Centrum Balticum Foundation does not bear any responsibility for the opinions expressed in the report.

#### 1. Introduction

Russia's war of aggression in Ukraine has been widely condemned. Consequently, the European Union (EU), the United Kingdom (UK), the United States (USA), and their allies have imposed unprecedentedly extensive economic sanctions on Russia, in addition to the earlier sanctions resulting from the occupation of Crimea in 2014 and the Donbas war. The EU, the UK, and the USA have formed a united front condemning the Russian military offensive and have sought to make coordinated progress in imposing sanctions. The goal of the sanctions is to cause significant harm to the Russian economy and impair the country's ability to wage war in Ukraine. However, because the target of the sanctions is a relatively large economy integrated into global markets, and due to the dependence particularly the EU has had on Russian energy, the sanctions have significant economic impacts not only on their intended target but also more broadly on the international economy (Moret 2022).

As the sanctions have also had impacts on the countries that imposed them, including Finland, their effectiveness requires uniformity and resilience from these countries. According to Finnish Customs, there were more than 2,000 companies exporting goods to Russia in Finland in 2021, and these exports accounted for 5.4 percent of Finland's total exports of goods (Finnish Customs 2022a). The sanctions have directly or indirectly affected all Finnish companies involved in trade with Russia – through import and export restrictions, sanctions against financial transactions and restrictions in the logistics sector, for instance. In addition to the significant decrease in trade with Russia, Russia's attack on Ukraine has triggered a large-scale withdrawal of foreign companies from the Russian market. Finnish companies have also actively discontinued their operations in Russia.

This report looks into the sanctions imposed on Russia by the EU, the UK, and the USA due to the war in Ukraine, as well as their impacts. The report reviews the main sanctions of the EU, the UK, and the USA by sector, and examines their effectiveness with regard to their target, Russia. In addition, the impacts of the war in Ukraine and the sanctions on Finland's foreign trade and Finnish companies are assessed. The report focuses on sector-specific economic sanctions, in addition to which the EU, the UK, and the USA have imposed sanctions on individuals and entities, as well as on areas annexed by Russia and outside the control of the Ukrainian government. The report is based on a study funded by Suomen Ulkomaankaupan Edistämisrahasto (SUE, the Finnish Foreign Trade Promotion Fund)<sup>1</sup>.

#### 2. Sanctions against Russia and their effectiveness

#### 2.1. Energy sector

Sanctions in the energy sector are among the most important economic means of exerting influence on Russia. At the same time, imposing them has been difficult, especially for the EU, which is highly dependent on Russian energy. In 2021, energy accounted for more than 60 percent of the EU's total imports from Russia, amounting to EUR 99 billion. The EU is particularly dependent on Russian natural gas – its share of the EU's total gas consumption in 2021 was nearly 40 percent. Oil imported from Russia accounted for almost 30 percent of the EU's total oil imports and Russian coal accounted for almost half of total coal imports. (European Commission 2022b) After lengthy negotiations, the EU countries banned the import of Russian crude oil and petroleum products in the sixth sanctions package in June 2022. Oil imports will be phased out: the ban on crude oil imports will enter into force in December 2022 and the ban on imports of other refined petroleum products in February 2023, with certain exceptions.<sup>2</sup> In previous rounds of sanctions, the EU had already banned imports of coal and other solid fossil fuels, as well as new investments in Russia's energy sector. (European Council and Council of the European Union

<sup>1</sup> The views expressed in the report are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of SUE or the members of its Board of Directors.

For the time being, however, the EU allows crude oil to be delivered by pipeline to those Member States that are particularly dependent on it because of their geographical location. The EU also granted temporary exceptions for importing crude oil by sea to Bulgaria and importing vacuum gas oil to Croatia. (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c)

2022e) The EU has not imposed sanctions on imports of natural gas, but according to the President of the European Commission Ursula von der Leyen, Russia's share of the EU's natural gas imports has fallen from 40 percent before the war to 9 percent by September 2022 (European Commission 2022c).

The EU has also banned the maritime transport of crude oil<sup>3</sup> and petroleum products<sup>4</sup> from Russia to third countries, and the provision of related services, such as insurance and financing. As an exception to the ban, the EU has decided on the possibility of introducing an oil price cap, allowing maritime transport and related services to be provided for oil or petroleum products purchased at or below the price cap. (Official Journal of the European Union 2022) The UK and the USA have also agreed, together with the other G7 countries, to impose a price cap on Russian oil (BBC 2022a). Most of Russian oil is exported by sea, and restrictions on maritime transport complicate Russia's oil exports also to countries outside the sanctions front (BOFIT 2022d). The purpose of the price cap is to allow the flow of Russian oil onto the world market and to curb the rise in energy prices, but at the same time to limit Russia's revenue from oil exports.

In addition to the EU, the UK has also banned the imports of coal and coal products from Russia, as well as the imports of oil and petroleum products as of the beginning of 2023 (The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019). The UK has also announced that it will stop importing liquefied natural gas (LNG) as soon as possible after the turn of the year (GOV.UK 2022e). Before the war, the UK imported mainly coal from Russia, which accounted for 27 percent of the coal used in the country in 2021 (Bolton 2022).

The USA has proceeded faster in its energy sector sanctions than the EU and the UK, banning Russian oil, gas, and coal imports as early as in March 2022. Indeed, it has been easier for the USA to abandon Russian energy imports than for the EU, as the USA is hardly at all dependent on them.<sup>5</sup> At the same time, the USA banned new investments in the Russian energy sector. (Executive Office of the President 2022a) Later the investment ban was extended to all new investments in Russia (Executive Office of the President 2022c). The UK has also banned all investments in Russia (GOV.UK 2022e). In addition to bans on energy imports, the export restrictions by the EU, the USA, and the UK on energy industry products and technologies will weaken Russia's most important industry (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022b; GOV.UK 2022c; U.S Department of State 2022b).

According to the EU, the ban on oil imports it has imposed will, by the end of the year, cover 90 percent of the oil imported from Russia to the EU, which will significantly cut Russia's revenue from oil exports (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c). In 2021, the EU countries' imports of crude oil and petroleum products from Russia amounted to approximately EUR 70 billion (Eurostat 2022). All in all, energy exports generated just under half of Russia's total revenue from goods and services exports in 2021 (BOFIT 2022c). According to the constant tracking of the Centre for Research on Energy and Clean Air (CREA)<sup>6</sup>, China has been the largest importer of Russian fossil energy, especially oil, since the start of the war in Ukraine. CREA's tracking also shows that of the non-EU countries, India and Turkey have also purchased large quantities of Russian oil. With the decrease in demand for Russian oil, the price of Urals oil has also fallen in relation to Brent oil<sup>7</sup>, which may make it difficult for Russia to obtain, from substitute markets, revenue equivalent to EU exports.

#### 2.2. Transport sector

The EU, the UK, and the USA have imposed significant transport operation restrictions on Russian operators. They have closed their airspace to Russian-owned and Russian-registered aircraft, and closed their ports to Russian vessels. In addition, the EU has imposed an operating and transit ban on Russian road goods transport operators on EU territory. (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c; GOV.UK 2022c; The White House 2022b; 2022d) The EU, the UK, and the USA have also imposed export restrictions on products and technologies used in shipping and aviation, such as navigation and

<sup>3</sup> From December 2022.

<sup>4</sup> From February 2023.

In 2021, Russian oil accounted for 8 percent of the USA's total oil imports – only 3 percent of crude oil imports but a fifth of petroleum products came from Russia. Russian coal accounted for 6 percent of total coal imports; however, the USA is a net exporter of coal and thus practically self-sufficient in this field. The USA is also self-sufficient in natural gas. (U.S. Energy Information Administration 2022a; 2022b; 2022c)

<sup>6</sup> See <a href="https://www.russiafossiltracker.com/">https://www.russiafossiltracker.com/</a>

<sup>7</sup> See <a href="https://www.neste.com/investors/market-data/urals-brent-price-difference">https://www.neste.com/investors/market-data/urals-brent-price-difference</a>

radiocommunication equipment and aircraft and their components (Council of the European Union 2014b; The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019; The White House 2022a).

The bans on the export of aircraft and their components are a major obstacle to Russia's ability to keep its fleet operational, since, according to the European Commission, three quarters of the commercial aircraft fleet used by Russia are built in the EU, the USA, or Canada (European Commission 2022a). There have already been reports in the media of used aircraft being dismantled as spare parts in Russia (Reuters 2022). The sanctions in the logistics sector isolate Russia from the rest of the world, restrict its industry's ability to purchase key products from the Western countries, and hamper its exports and imports.

#### 2.3. Defence and security sector

The EU, the UK, and the USA have sought to weaken Russia's military capabilities by extensively banning the exports of defence and security products and technologies to Russia. Export restrictions also apply to dual-use goods, software and technologies, such as drones, semiconductors, encryption technologies and chemicals that could be used in chemical weapons. (European Commission 2022a; European Council and Council of the European Union 2022b; The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019; The White House 2022a; U.S. Department of State 2022e) In addition to sanctions on certain products and technologies, the EU, the UK, and the USA have imposed extensive sanctions on Russian defence companies, research institutes and other operators, such as the entire Rostec Corporation (U.S. Department of the Treasury 2022b).

Russia's modern weapons systems have been found to be highly dependent on high-tech products manufactured in the Western countries, such as microchips, cameras and communication systems. According to the British think tank Royal United Services Institute (RUSI), hundreds of different components made especially in the USA but also in the EU and the UK have been found in the weapons used by Russia in Ukraine. The exports of dual-use products to Russia was restricted already after the occupation of Crimea and again more intensively in 2022. According to RUSI, tightening the export controls and preventing the circumvention of sanctions could significantly undermine Russia's ability to wage war in Ukraine. (Gardner 2022; RUSI 2022) In addition to circumventing the sanctions, Russia is trying to buy weapons elsewhere. For instance, in October 2022, Russia was reported to have used Iranian drones in its attack in Ukraine, which resulted in additional sanctions being imposed on Iran (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022d; U.S. Department of State 2022a).

#### 2.4. Financial sector

In practice, all major Russian banks are currently subject to various degrees of sanctions in the EU, the UK, and the USA, ranging from bans on lending and securities transactions to full bans on pursuing business operations and the freezing of assets. As a result, the sanctions cover a significant part of the Russian banking sector<sup>8</sup>. Ten Russian banks<sup>9</sup> have been excluded from the international information exchange system SWIFT, and consequently, they cannot make or receive international payments via SWIFT. This prevents the banks from receiving foreign currency and transferring funds abroad. (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c) The EU, the UK, and the USA have frozen the assets of a number of Russian banks, including Russia's largest bank, Sberbank, and banned transactions with them<sup>10</sup>. Unlike the EU, the UK and the USA have also frozen the assets of Russia's largest private bank, Alfa-Bank. (Council of the European Union 2014a; GOV.UK 2022a; OFAC 2022) Only Gazprombank, which is a key payment processor for Russia's oil and gas deliveries, has avoided most of the sanctions – only the UK has frozen its assets and banned all business transactions with it, while the USA has restricted the possibility for American creditors to finance the bank (Kowsmann & Osipovich 2022; RFE/RL 2022). Various degrees of business, lending, and financing bans have been imposed on, inter alia, the Russian State, the Russian

<sup>8</sup> Banks subject to various degrees of sanctions account for the following shares of the Russian banking system: Sberbank 37%; VTB Bank 19%; Gazprombank 8%; Alfa-Bank 6%; Rosselkhozbank (Russian Agricultural Bank) 4%; Credit Bank of Moscow 3%; Bank Otkritie 3%; Sovcombank 2%; Bank Rossiya 1%; Novicombank less than 1% (BOFIT 2022b).

<sup>9</sup> Bank Otkritie, Bank Rossiya, Credit Bank of Moscow, Novicombank, Promsvyazbank, Rosselkhozbank, Sberbank, Sovcombank, VEB and VTB Bank.

<sup>10</sup> E.g. Bank Otkritie, Bank Rossiya, Promsvyazbank, Sberbank, Sovcombank, VEB and VTB Bank.

government, public authorities, banks, and state-owned enterprises (Council of the European Union 2014b; The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019; U.S. Department of the Treasury 2022a).

The Central Bank of Russia has been subject to massive sanctions, which have prevented it from accessing funds held in the EU, the UK, and the USA. Taking into account the sanctions imposed on the Central Bank of Russia by all countries (including, for instance, Canada), it is estimated that more than half of Russia's foreign currency reserves<sup>11</sup> have been frozen. Therefore, they are not available for purposes such as stabilising the rouble's exchange rate or, more generally, acting as a buffer to mitigate the impacts of other sanctions. (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c) The EU, the UK, and the USA have also banned the provision of banknotes to Russia in order to prevent sanctions from being circumvented through the use of cash. The EU and the UK have also restricted cash flows from Russia by prohibiting large deposits by Russians in EU and UK banks. (Council of the European Union 2014b; Executive Office of the President 2022b; GOV.UK 2022b; The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019) In addition, the EU has imposed bans on public financing and public procurement, for instance (Council of the European Union 2014b).

The financial sector sanctions imposed on Russia, such as the exclusion of Russian banks from SWIFT and the severe restrictions imposed on the Central Bank of Russia, effectively isolate the country from the international economic system and impair the country's financing options. In particular, the impacts of the USA's sanctions are extensive, as the USA has significant power in international financial markets, mainly due to the strong position of the US dollar as a global reserve currency (Lempiäinen & Soirila 2022). Indeed, the USA's sanctions indirectly restrict also the operators from other countries, including Finland. Examples of this have been seen especially in the financial sector, even before the war in Ukraine, when Finnish banks have refused to transfer the payments of individuals on the sanctions list of the Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC), which administers and implements the USA's sanctions, and have terminated these individuals' customer relationships with the bank (See e.g. Halminen 2021; Lempiäinen & Soirila 2022; Pietiläinen & Vuorikoski 2022). The reason for banks' caution is the fear of becoming subject to US sanctions themselves, as US legislation allows for sanctions to be extended to include banks that have facilitated a significant business transaction to be carried out by a sanctioned entity. In that case, banks would no longer be able to use the dollar in their transactions, which would prevent them from executing international payment orders, and furthermore, other banks would also terminate their relationship with the sanctioned bank. In practice, this could cause the bank's failure. (Lempiäinen & Soirila 2022) Consequently, co-operation with parties subject to US sanctions is very risky.

#### 2.5. Communications sector

The EU, the UK, and the USA have imposed sanctions on the Russian state-owned media, which they see as responsible for spreading propaganda and disinformation. The aim is to impair Russia's ability to destabilise the Western countries with information operations carried out through state-owned media. The EU has suspended all broadcasting from five Russian state-owned media: Rossiya RTR/RTR Planeta, Rossiya 24/Russia 24, RT (former Russia Today), Sputnik, and TV Centre International. The restrictions apply to all broadcasting and distribution channels of these media operating in or targeted at the EU Member States, such as cable and satellite connections and Internet-based distribution. In addition, the EU has banned the advertising of products and services in these media. (Council of the European Union 2014b; European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c)

The UK has imposed restrictions on the online distribution of content produced by two Russian media companies: TV-Novosti, which owns RT, and Rossiya Segodnya, which owns Sputnik. According to the restrictions, social media services must prevent access to content produced and distributed by these media companies, internet service providers must prevent access to their websites, and application stores must prevent the downloading of their applications. (The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019) In addition, the communications regulator Ofcom has cancelled RT's broadcasting licence in the UK (Ofcom 2022). Within the scope of its sanctions on individuals and entities, the USA has imposed sanctions on parties it considers to be spreading disinformation, such as the Kremlin's press secretary, Dmitry Peskov, and the television channels NTV, Pervyi Kanal and Rossiya-1 (U.S. Department of State 2022c; 2022d).

In February 2022, Russia's foreign currency reserves amounted to EUR 579 billion (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c).

#### 2.6. Other trade and investment restrictions

In addition to the sanctions in the sectors described above, the EU, the UK, and the USA have imposed other import, export, and investment restrictions on Russia. The goal has been to maximise the impacts of the import bans on the Russian economy by prohibiting the import of products that generate significant revenue for Russia, such as fish and shellfish (including caviar), alcoholic beverages, timber and timber products, tyres, and diamonds. (Council of the European Union 2014b; Executive Office of the President 2022b; The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019) Import of gold, Russia's most profitable export item after energy, into the EU, the UK, and the USA is also prohibited. The gold import ban is believed to impair Russia's opportunities to raise funds for its war in Ukraine and the opportunities of oligarchs to circumvent sanctions by exchanging their assets for gold. (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022e; GOV.UK 2022f; Toivonen 2022) In addition, the UK and the USA have imposed increased import duties on Russian products that are not covered by a full import ban (GOV.UK 2022f; White House 2022c). Instead of increasing customs duties, the EU has taken the approach of restricting the imports or exports of certain products and technologies as a whole (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c).

The aim of the export sanctions is especially to undermine Russia's technological and industrial capabilities by restricting its access to high-tech products and technology and other critical equipment, components and materials (The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019; European Commission 2022a). The Russian elite, in particular, is subject to the export ban of luxury goods such as alcoholic beverages, perfumes, watches and cigarettes (Bureau of Industry and Security 2022; Council of the European Union 2014b; The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019). The UK and the USA have also banned all new investments in Russia (Executive Office of the President 2022c; GOV.UK 2022e). Service exports to Russia have also been restricted with regard to business services, such as consultancy, accounting, and PR services, IT consultancy and legal advisory services, and architectural services, for instance (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022a; GOV.UK 2022d; U.S Department of State 2022b).

In particular, the restrictions imposed by the EU affect Russian exports. According to expert calculations by the CEPII, a French institute for research into international economics, sanctions from the 1st to 6th sanctions packages will cover 65 percent of the EU's imports from Russia by the end of 2022. The coverage of sanctions varies by product group – for instance, all imports of timber are already banned, and the majority of energy imports will be banned by the end of the year. The effectiveness of sanctions is enhanced by the fact that, as an export market, the EU is considerably more important for Russia's foreign trade than imports from Russia are for the EU – the EU's sanctions cover a quarter of Russia's total exports, while they account for only 5 percent of the EU's total imports. (Bellora et al. 2022) The import substitution policy adopted by Russia since the occupation of Crimea in 2014 has not worked as expected, and the country's industrial production is highly dependent on imports, especially in many medium-tech and high-tech sectors (Simola 2022). Examples of the negative impacts of the sanctions on production have already been observed in some import-dependent sectors. For instance, the Russian automotive industry has suffered greatly as a result of the withdrawal of foreign car manufacturers from the country and the shortage of components caused by the sanctions (Autostat 2022; The Moscow Times 2022).

When it comes to the effectiveness of sanctions, circumvention is a major challenge. A common way to circumvent export restrictions is to recycle purchases through third countries, using buffer companies and cover networks in the procurement of goods subject to sanctions. There are examples of this with Russia, too, at least regarding products that have ended up being used for military purposes. (RUSI 2022) In addition, Russia seeks to circumvent sanctions through parallel imports of certain goods, which it legalised in May 2022. Parallel imports refers to imports without the permission of the trademark owner and bypassing the authorised distributor. Goods for which parallel imports are authorised include, among other things, automotive parts, industrial machinery and equipment, electronics, and various consumer products, such as clothing, footwear, and cosmetics. Parallel imports aim to improve the availability of imported goods on the Russian market and to harm especially companies in "unfriendly countries". (BOFIT 2022a; Saarto 2022) Russia has carried out parallel imports through the countries of the Eurasian Economic Union<sup>12</sup>, for instance (Meduza 2022).

<sup>12</sup> Armenia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Belarus, in addition to Russia.

#### 5. Impacts of the war in Ukraine and the sanctions on Finland's foreign trade

Russia's significance for the Finnish economy has been declining for a long time, in particular due to the economic sanctions following the occupation of Crimea in 2014, Russia's counter-sanctions, and the collapse of the demand for tourism services caused by the coronavirus pandemic. Finland's exports to Russia in particular have decreased. (Lavikainen et al. 2022) In 2021, Finland's goods exports to Russia totalled EUR 3.7 billion and accounted for 5.4 percent of total goods exports (Finnish Customs 2022a). Russia was Finland's fifth most important export country (Statistics Finland 2022a). The most significant export product group was machines and equipment, followed by paper products, and copper and articles of copper. The number of companies exporting goods to Russia has also decreased – in 2013, there were 3,700 Finnish companies exporting goods to Russia, but in 2021, the number had decreased to 2,200. (Ali-Yrkkö et al. 2022) In imports, Russia's role has remained larger, as Russia was Finland's second most important import country in 2021 (Statistics Finland 2022a). The value of goods imported from Russia was EUR 8.6 billion, and their share of total imports was 11.9 percent (Finnish Customs 2022a). Crude and refined oil accounted for 40 percent of imports from Russia and fuels and lubricants altogether 56 percent (Lavikainen et al. 2022).

As a result of the sanctions imposed due to the war in Ukraine, Finland's trade with Russia has decreased significantly, and will continue to do so once the transitional periods for the sanctions already imposed have passed. According to Finnish Customs' international trade statistics, exports to Russia declined immediately when the sanctions were imposed in March 2022, but imports started to decline only in June (Figure 1). The value of imports has remained high due to the significantly higher prices of energy products, even if import volumes have actually decreased (Finnish Customs 2022d).

150 133 104 91 100 62 57 36<sup>41</sup> 41 50 36 15 13 % 9 2 -50 -42 -44 -43 -59 -71 -70 -100 09/2021 10/2021 11/2021 12/2021 01/2022 02/2022 03/2022 04/2022 05/2022 06/2022 07/2022 08/2022 ■ Import ■ Export

Figure 1. Change in the value of imports from and exports to Russia, compared to the corresponding month of the previous year, September 2021–August 2022

Source: Finnish Customs 2022c.

According to the statistics on international trade, provided by Finnish Customs, in August 2022, the value of Finnish imports of goods from Russia decreased by 57 percent and the value of Finnish exports of goods to Russia by 70 percent year-on-year (Finnish Customs 2022c). According to preliminary statistics, both imports and exports have collapsed in almost all categories of goods. However, imports of petroleum products increased by more than 80 percent in August 2022 compared to the corresponding period of the previous year, and imports of nickel mattes by 124 percent. In August, more than half of the value of Finland's imports from Russia consisted of imports of nickel mattes. Exports of copper mattes to Russia, in turn, grew by 50 percent. (Finnish Customs 2022b) Nickel, used for instance in battery manufacturing, has not yet been sanctioned by the EU (Blencowe 2022).

The most significant export sanctions for the Finnish economy and Finnish companies are especially export bans on high-tech products, such as various kinds of machines and equipment (Urrila 2022). In imports, Finland has been especially affected by the end of fossil fuel imports from Russia, as before the war and the sanctions, Finland was highly dependent on Russia in this regard: in 2021, 92 percent of the natural gas consumed in Finland came from Russia as did 67 percent of the oil consumed and 52 percent of the coal consumed. All in all, energy imported from Russia accounted for approximately one third of Finland's total energy consumption. (Statistics Finland 2022b) The sanctions imposed by the EU ended the import of coal from Russia in August 2022. The import of crude oil will end in December 2022, and the import of petroleum products in February 2023. (European Council and Council of the European Union 2022c) The Finnish oil company Neste has already announced that the supply agreements for Russian crude oil ended in July 2022. This also coincided with their last shipment of crude oil from Russia to Finland. (Neste 2022) According to Finnish customs, Norwegian oil has largely replaced imports from Russia (Finnish Customs 2022d). Russian companies Gazprom and RAO Nordic cut off pipeline gas and electricity deliveries to Finland already in May (Hanhinen 2022a; 2022b). Pipeline gas now comes to Finland only through the Balticconnector pipeline between Finland and Estonia, and the availability of natural gas is also improved by the leasing of the floating LNG terminal (Valtioneuvosto 2022). However, Russian LNG has also still been imported to Finland by sea (Oksanen 2022). Electricity produced by the Olkiluoto 3 nuclear reactor, currently in the testing phase, will replace electricity previously imported from Russia, once the new reactor is in operation, possibly in December 2022 (Laakso 2022). Despite the preparations, energy shortages in the coming winter are possible in Finland, too.

#### 4. Impacts of the war in Ukraine and the sanctions on Finnish companies

Russia's attack on Ukraine and the resulting sanctions have had major impacts on Finnish companies, both those operating in Russia and those involved in trade with Russia. Both exports to and imports from Russia have decreased significantly. Furthermore, Finnish companies operating in Russia have withdrawn from the country on a wide front. According to the latest data from 2019, the number of Finnish companies' subsidiaries in Russia was approximately 300, and 180 Finnish companies had at least one subsidiary in Russia. Since 2010, the number of subsidiaries in Russia has decreased by nearly one third. (Ali-Yrkkö et al. 2022) So, the local presence of Finnish companies in Russia has been decreasing for a long time, but the war in Ukraine has nevertheless significantly boosted this existing trend. None of the Finnish companies tracked by Yale University continued their operations as before, and approximately 80 percent of them have frozen their operations or completely withdrawn from Russia<sup>13</sup> (Yale Chief Executive Leadership Institute 2022). According to a report published by Yle, the Finnish Broadcasting Company, in October, almost all of the 88 large Finnish companies covered by the report either have already withdrawn or are about to withdraw from Russia. Less than ten companies are still operating in the country, and almost all of them have cut down their operations drastically. (Yle 2022)

Although the EU has acted as a reasonably united front in the imposition of sanctions, there are differences among EU countries in their approach to the war in Ukraine, and to Russia. Furthermore, the solidarity felt for Ukraine may begin to fracture, as the economic impacts of the war and the sanctions on EU countries intensify. (Krastev & Leonard 2022) On the other hand, Finns have been very united in their attitude towards Russia's war of aggression and support for Ukraine. For instance, in the survey conducted by the European Council of Foreign Relations (ECFR) think tank, 90 percent of Finns considered Russia to be responsible for the war, which was the highest figure among all countries surveyed (Krastev & Leonard 2022). Indeed, it seems that the mental impacts of Russia's war of aggression have been greater in Finland than in many other EU countries, due to factors such as the geographical proximity of Russia, and the war experiences in Finland's recent history.

The united attitude of Finns towards the war has also been reflected in the desire of Finnish companies to withdraw from Russia. According to the experts interviewed for this report<sup>14</sup>, a final or temporary withdrawal has been the key strategy for Finnish companies operating in Russia. Often, the actual cause

<sup>13</sup> The situation on the 7th of November, 2022.

In addition to written sources, expert interviews have been used as source materials for this section. The interviewees were EastCham Finland's CEO Jaana Rekolainen, East Office of Finnish Industries' Senior Analyst Sinikka Parviainen, and the Confederation of Finnish Industries' Senior Advisor Heli Siikaluoma. The interviews were conducted in June and July 2022.

of the withdrawal has not been the sanctions, although the restrictions on the export of components to Russia make it difficult to continue production in the country, but rather companies' own decision based on reasons such as the constantly more challenging business environment. A key driver of withdrawal has also been the reputational damage caused by operating in Russia and the public pressure especially on companies operating in the consumer market. Companies have not necessarily been under similar pressure in all EU countries. According to Yale University's tracking, Swedish and British companies (non-EU) have been active in withdrawing, while many Italian, French and German companies, for instance, continue to operate as usual in Russia (Yale Chief Executive Leadership Institute 2022). Indeed, expert interviews revealed that as Finnish companies are planning their exit from Russia and selling their local business operations, buyer candidates have even included companies from other EU countries.

Although many Finnish companies were prepared for the increased Russia-related risks, especially after the occupation of Crimea, the sudden and comprehensive crisis caused by the Russian war of aggression has come as a surprise to everyone. It also marked a sudden turnaround in the positive expectations of many companies with regard to exports to and business in Russia after the difficulties caused by the coronavirus pandemic had receded. The sudden onset of the crisis and the rapid entry into force of extensive and sometimes very complicated sanctions have created a huge need for information and advice. With the introduction of sanctions in the logistics and financial sectors, their impacts have expanded to an increasing number of Finnish companies. Restrictions in the logistics sector, in particular the operating ban on Russian and Belarusian road transport operators, have also hindered the flow of allowed exports and imports, and increased freight rates. Sanctions in the financial sector, in turn, have complicated many of the payment transactions between Russia and Finland.

According to EastCham Finland's survey, 75 percent of the companies have had problems with payment transactions from Russia and 53 percent have had problems with payment transactions to Russia. In particular, it has been difficult to receive payments for already delivered products and services from Russian customers. There have also been problems with payments to Russian customers and intra-group payments. Half of the companies that responded to the survey reported that their finances have been jeopardised due to the difficulties in payment transactions. The main cause of payment-related problems is the overcautious attitude of banks towards the processing of all Russia-related payment transactions, including those related to non-sanctioned parties and products. According to the survey, the attitude of Finnish banks towards the processing of Russia-related money transfers is considered to be much stricter than that of many European banks, for instance. (EastCham Finland 2022a) Expert interviews also revealed that companies that are customers of Nordic banks face more payment transaction challenges than their counterparts in Central Europe. In addition to the EU's sanctions, the USA's sanctions also have a significant impact on Finnish operators, even though they are legally binding only for US entities and entities operating in the USA.

The withdrawal from Russia and the sale of business operations have been challenging for some Finnish companies. From time to time, it may have been difficult to find buyers who are not subject to sanctions, as there have also been suspected buffer companies among buyer candidates. Companies have also been sold at significant discounts. However, there are several reasons why companies prefer avoiding the complete termination of business operations. Finnish companies have had tens of thousands of employees<sup>15</sup> in Russia and want to avoid their becoming unemployed. In addition, the Russian authorities have exerted various forms of pressure on foreign companies planning to withdraw from the country and on the local management of their subsidiaries. The Russian Duma has, among other things, been preparing legislation on criminalising compliance with Western sanctions and transferring the subsidiaries of foreign groups, which have announced their withdrawal from the country, under Russian control (Gershkovich 2022; Simmons 2022). However, the hard rhetoric at the beginning of the war has since become somewhat more moderate (Hyytinen 2022). War censorship has also created challenges: In March, a law came into force in Russia criminalising the dissemination of "fake news" about the Russian army, which meant that the war in Ukraine was to be referred to as a "special operation" (RFE/RL 2022). As a result, companies have had to be cautious also in their internal communications in order to protect their local personnel from criminal liability.

The war in Ukraine and the sanctions have had indirect impacts related to, for instance, the availability of energy and raw materials and the increase in prices, that affect all companies. However, the direct impacts of the war and the sanctions have been most severe in SMEs that have built their business relying on the

According to Ali-Yrkkö et. al (2022), in 2019, the subsidiaries of Finnish companies employed more than 32,000 people in Russia

Russian market. By contrast, for large companies, Russia has not played such a significant role in their business operations, their preparedness for sudden changes through risk management and buffers is better, and they can direct their operations to substitute markets more flexibly. In the survey conducted by EastCham Finland in April 2022, 65 percent of the companies that are involved in trade with Russia believed that they could find substitute markets for some of their products, while 18 percent believed they could find substitute markets for all products, and 16 percent did not believe they could find substitute markets for any of their products. Sweden, Germany, the USA, Central Asia, and China were mentioned as the most potential substitute markets. (EastCham Finland 2022b) Sweden, Germany, the USA, and China have been important trading partners for Finland even before the war and the sanctions (Statistics Finland 2022a), so increasing foreign trade with them is a natural option. According to the interviewees, Sweden, Germany, the USA, and the Russian-speaking markets in Central Asia, in particular Kazakhstan and Uzbekistan, have also evoked the most interest among the companies. Kazakhstan, in particular, has also actively attracted foreign companies to the country. In addition, when the war is over, the reconstruction of Ukraine can offer opportunities for Finnish companies. Although internationalisation as such is vital for many Finnish companies, the crisis has demonstrated very concretely that authoritarian countries entail a stronger political risk than democratic countries. Therefore, business opportunities in non-democratic countries – including China – will be examined more critically in the future.

The interviewees considered the future of the Russian market very gloomy. The lifting of the sanctions would require a lasting peace in Ukraine and a change of regime in Russia, neither of which is currently in sight. Moreover, lifting sanctions is often a much more difficult and protracted process than imposing them. The small-scale recovery of export and import trade is considered more likely than the re-activation of investments, but this also requires a mitigation of the sanctions. On the other hand, Finnish investors' confidence in the Russian market has been completely lost, and the crisis is likely to become an experience shared by an entire generation which will not return to Russia. In other European countries, however, the situation with regard to returning to the Russian market may be different<sup>16</sup>.

#### 5. Conclusions

Russia's brutal war of aggression in Ukraine has been condemned all over the world. The EU, the UK and the USA, and their allies, including Australia, Canada and Japan, have imposed unprecedentedly extensive and well-coordinated sanctions on Russia. The goal has been to target the sanctions at the key sectors of the Russian economy, undermining Russia's technological and military development and, in the long term, Russia's ability to finance its war in Ukraine. In general, however, sanctions are a slow way to exert influence, and they rarely lead directly to the collapse of the regime. Furthermore, examples such as Cuba, North Korea, and Venezuela show that in autocratic regimes, the economic impoverishment caused by sanctions can be tolerated for quite a long time. In the case of Russia, too, the sanctions do not cause the country's economy to collapse suddenly, but they do weaken it gradually and isolate the country economically from the rest of the world. The impacts are already evident in the standard of living of ordinary Russians, too, due to factors such as higher prices. In addition, the situation in Russia is aggravated by other consequences of the war, such as the large-scale withdrawal of Western companies, and the accelerated brain drain resulting from the war and the partial mobilisation announced in September 2022. As a result of the mobilisation, the war has affected more and more Russians.

The war and the sanctions have weakened Russia's economic and social ties with the Western countries significantly, and the country is not only turning inwards but also increasingly becoming oriented towards Asia. In order to mitigate the impacts of the sanctions, Russia is seeking to increase its trade with countries that are not part of the sanctions front. However, Russia's war of aggression has led countries like Kazakhstan, one of the country's closest allies, to distance itself from Russia (See e.g. EURACTIV 2022; Hakala 2022). China has not condemned Russia's military attack on Ukraine. However, China's status as Russia's ally is not straightforward: although it has sought to position itself as Russia's partner in order to stem the influence of the USA in the world economy, showing too much support for Russia risks damaging China's own economic relations with the Western countries. By helping Russia to circumvent sanctions, Chinese companies would face the risk of becoming subject to US sanctions themselves. (Mattlin 2022)

For instance, the media have reported that Renault has retained the option to buy back part of its Russian operations in a few years' time (BBC 2022b).

Although Russia needs China's support at the moment, it is probably also cautious about China's growing influence in the country. China tends to use economic means, such as investments and trade, to create economic dependencies that it can utilize to gain political leverage. Nevertheless, the way that relations between China and Russia develop is an important issue for the future effectiveness of the sanctions.

#### **Sources**

- Ali-Yrkkö, J., Hirvonen, J. & Kangasharju, A. 2022. Venäjän merkitys suomalaisille yrityksille. ETLA Muistio No 105, 10 March. https://pub.etla.fi/ETLA-Muistio-Brief-105. Accessed 25.7.2022.
- Autostat. 2022. The production of passenger cars fell by 89% in June of 2022. 29 July. <a href="https://eng.autostat.ru/news/21895/">https://eng.autostat.ru/news/21895/</a>. Accessed 29.7.2022.
- BBC. 2022a. Ukraine war: G7 agrees to impose price cap on Russian oil. 2 September. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/business-62770283">https://www.bbc.com/news/business-62770283</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- BBC. 2022b. Ukraine war: Russia nationalises Renault's Moscow plant. 16 May. <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/business-61463874">https://www.bbc.com/news/business-61463874</a>. Accessed 31.7.2022.
- Bellora, C., Levebvre, K. & Thie, M. 2022. Sanctions against Russia: taking stock four months after the start of the war. The Conversation, 27 June (updated 26 July). <a href="https://theconversation.com/sanctions-against-russia-taking-stock-four-months-after-the-start-of-the-war-185528">https://theconversation.com/sanctions-against-russia-taking-stock-four-months-after-the-start-of-the-war-185528</a>. Accessed 27.7.2022.
- Blencowe, A. 2022. Suomeen on tuotu Venäjältä nikkeliä koko sodan ajan ministeri Tuppurainen A-studiossa: "Me olemme valmiit sanktioimaan ihan kaiken". Yle, 15 November. <a href="https://yle.fi/a/74-20004800">https://yle.fi/a/74-20004800</a>. Accessed 21.11.2022.
- BOFIT. 2022a. Venäjä laillisti monien tavaroiden rinnakkaistuonnin tavaratuonnin supistuessa voimakkaasti. BOFIT Viikkokatsaus / BOFIT Weekly 2022/19, 12 May. <a href="https://www.bofit.fi/fi/seuranta/viikkokatsaus/2022/vw202219">https://www.bofit.fi/fi/seuranta/viikkokatsaus/2022/vw202219</a> 3/. Accessed 30.7.2022.
- BOFIT. 2022b. Venäjän laiton hyökkäys Ukrainaan johti massiivisiin talouspakotteisiin. BOFIT Viikkokatsaus / BOFIT Weekly 2022/09, 3 March. <a href="https://www.bofit.fi/fi/seuranta/viikkokatsaus/2022/vw202209">https://www.bofit.fi/fi/seuranta/viikkokatsaus/2022/vw202209</a> 2/. Accessed 17.7.2022.
- BOFIT. 2022c. Venäjän vientitulot ja tuonti nousivat nopeasti vuonna 2021, yksityisen pääoman virta ulkomaille suuri. BOFIT Viikkokatsaus / BOFIT Weekly 2022/03, 20 January. <a href="https://www.bofit.fi/fi/seuranta/viikkokatsaus/2022/vw202203">https://www.bofit.fi/fi/seuranta/viikkokatsaus/2022/vw202203</a> 2/. Accessed 26.7.2022.
- BOFIT. 2022d. Venäjän öljylle etsitään uusia vientimarkkinoita. BOFIT Viikkokatsaus / BOFIT Weekly 2022/33, 18 August. https://www.bofit.fi/fi/seuranta/viikkokatsaus/2022/vw202233 3/. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- Bolton, P. 2022. Imports of energy from Russia. Research Briefing Number 9523, 13 July. House of Commons Library. <a href="https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9523/">https://commonslibrary.parliament.uk/research-briefings/cbp-9523/</a>. Accessed 21.7.2022.
- Bureau of Industry and Security. 2022. Imposition of Sanctions on `Luxury Goods' Destined for Russia and Belarus and for Russian and Belarusian Oligarchs and Malign Actors Under the Export Administration Regulations (EAR). Final rule, 16 March. <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-05604">https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-05604</a>. Accessed 17.7.2022.
- Council of the European Union. 2014a. Consolidated text: Council Regulation (EU) No 269/2014 of 17 March 2014 concerning restrictive measures in respect of actions undermining or threatening the territorial integrity, sovereignty and independence of Ukraine. Updated 20 October, 2022. <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:02014R0269-20221020">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:02014R0269-20221020</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- Council of the European Union. 2014b. Consolidated text: Council Regulation (EU) No 833/2014 of 31 July 2014 concerning restrictive measures in view of Russia's actions destabilising the situation in Ukraine. Updated 7 October, 2022. <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:02014R0833-20221007">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX:02014R0833-20221007</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- EastCham Finland. 2022a. Kysely: Vastaajista 75 prosentilla on vaikeuksia saada kotiutettua maksuja Venäjältä pankkien toiminta voi vaarantaa yritysten talouden. 15 June. <a href="https://www.eastcham.fi/lehdistotiedotteet/kysely-pankkiongelmista-k2022/">https://www.eastcham.fi/lehdistotiedotteet/kysely-pankkiongelmista-k2022/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- EastCham Finland. 2022b. Suomalais-Venäläisen kauppakamarin kysely: Venäjän-kauppaa tekevien yritysten liikevaihto supistuu, menetys on korvattavissa vain osittain. 11 April. <a href="https://www.eastcham.fi/lehdistotiedotteet/kysely-yritysten-liikevaihto-supistuu-menetys-on-korvattavissa-vain-osittain/">https://www.eastcham.fi/lehdistotiedotteet/kysely-yritysten-liikevaihto-supistuu-menetys-on-korvattavissa-vain-osittain/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.

- EURACTIV. 2022. Kazakhstan snubs Russian demand to expel Ukrainian ambassador. 5 October. <a href="https://www.euractiv.com/section/central-asia/news/kazakhstan-snubs-russian-demand-to-expel-ukrainian-ambassador/">https://www.euractiv.com/section/central-asia/news/kazakhstan-snubs-russian-demand-to-expel-ukrainian-ambassador/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- European Commission. 2022a. EU sanctions against Russia following the invasion of Ukraine. <a href="https://eu-solidarity-ukraine.ec.europa.eu/eu-sanctions-against-russia-following-invasion-ukraine\_en">https://eu-solidarity-ukraine.ec.europa.eu/eu-sanctions-against-russia-following-invasion-ukraine\_en</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- European Commission. 2022b. In focus: Reducing the EU's dependence on imported fossil fuels. 20 April. <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/info/news/focus-reducing-eus-dependence-imported-fossil-fuels-2022-avr-20">https://ec.europa.eu/info/news/focus-reducing-eus-dependence-imported-fossil-fuels-2022-avr-20</a> en. Accessed 18.7.2022.
- European Commission. 2022c. Statement by President von der Leyen on energy. 7 September. <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech">https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech</a> 22 5389. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- European Council and Council of the European Union. 2022a. EU adopts its latest package of sanctions against Russia over the illegal annexation of Ukraine's Donetsk, Luhansk, Zaporizhzhia and Kherson regions. Press release, 6 October. <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/10/06/eu-adopts-its-latest-package-of-sanctions-against-russia-over-the-illegal-annexation-of-ukraine-s-donetsk-luhansk-zaporizhzhia-and-kherson-regions/">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2022/10/06/eu-adopts-its-latest-package-of-sanctions-against-russia-over-the-illegal-annexation-of-ukraine-s-donetsk-luhansk-zaporizhzhia-and-kherson-regions/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- European Council and Council of the European Union. 2022b. EU restrictive measures against Russia over Ukraine (since 2014). Last reviewed on 15 November. <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/</a> restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/. Accessed 16.11.2022.
- European Council and Council of the European Union. 2022c. EU sanctions against Russia explained. Last reviewed on 15 November. <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/sanctions-against-russia-explained/">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/sanctions-against-russia-explained/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- European Council and Council of the European Union. 2022d. Iran: EU restrictive measures. Last reviewed on 14 November. <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/iran/">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/iran/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- European Council and Council of the European Union. 2022e. Timeline EU restrictive measures against Russia over Ukraine. Last reviewed on 3 November. <a href="https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/">https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/</a> restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/history-restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- Eurostat. 2022. Russia-EU international trade in goods statistics. Data extracted in February 2022. <a href="https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Russia-EU">https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Russia-EU</a> %E2%80%93 international trade in goods statistics&stable=1#EU-Russia most traded goods. Accessed 16.11.2022.
- Executive Office of the President. 2022a. Prohibiting Certain Imports and New Investments With Respect to Continued Russian Federation Efforts To Undermine the Sovereignty and Territorial Integrity of Ukraine. Executive Order 14066 of March 8. <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-05232">https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-05232</a>. Accessed 14.7.2022.
- Executive Office of the President. 2022b. Prohibiting Certain Imports, Exports, and New Investment With Respect to Continued Russian Federation Aggression. Executive Order 14068 of March 11. <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-05554">https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-05554</a>. Accessed 14.7.2022.
- Executive Office of the President. 2022c. Prohibiting New Investment in and Certain Services to the Russian Federation in Response to Continued Russian Federation Aggression. Executive Order 14071 of April 6. <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-07757">https://www.federalregister.gov/d/2022-07757</a>. Accessed 22.7.2022.
- Finnish Customs. 2022a. EU export sanctions and Finland's trade with Russia. Press release, 4 March (published in English on 7 March). <a href="https://tulli.fi/-/eu-n-vientipakotteet-ja-suomen-venajankauppa?languageld=en\_US">https://tulli.fi/-/eu-n-vientipakotteet-ja-suomen-venajankauppa?languageld=en\_US</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- Finnish Customs. 2022b. Preliminary statistics on the international trade in goods, August 2022. 6 October. <a href="https://tulli.fi/en/-/preliminary-statistics-on-the-international-trade-in-goods-august-2022">https://tulli.fi/en/-/preliminary-statistics-on-the-international-trade-in-goods-august-2022</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- Finnish Customs. 2022c. Statistical Database. <a href="https://uljas.tulli.fi/v3rti/db/0">https://uljas.tulli.fi/v3rti/db/0</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.

- Finnish Customs. 2022d. Value of exports to Russia decreased in July 2022 by 71 per cent and value of imports by 31 per cent. Press release, 6 September. <a href="https://tulli.fi/en/-/value-of-exports-to-russia-decreased-in-july-2022-by-71-per-cent-and-value-of-imports-by-31-per-cent">https://tulli.fi/en/-/value-of-exports-to-russia-decreased-in-july-2022-by-71-per-cent-and-value-of-imports-by-31-per-cent</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- Gardner, F. 2022. Tighter export controls on electronics could hamper Russia's war effort report. BBC, 8 August. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-62464459. Accessed 9.8.2022.
- Gershkovich, E. 2022. Russia Moves Ahead With Bill on Nationalizing Assets of Foreign Companies. The Wall Street Journal, 24 May. <a href="https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/russia-ukraine-latest-news-2022-05-24/card/russia-moves-ahead-with-bill-on-nationalizing-assets-of-foreign-companies-OQ8d2B8n2MIAdNKwQRKf">https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/russia-ukraine-latest-news-2022-05-24/card/russia-moves-ahead-with-bill-on-nationalizing-assets-of-foreign-companies-OQ8d2B8n2MIAdNKwQRKf</a>. Accessed 30.7.2022.
- GOV.UK. 2022a. Financial sanctions, Russia. Guidance. Updated 20 July. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/financial-sanctions-ukraine-sovereignty-and-territorial-integrity">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/financial-sanctions-ukraine-sovereignty-and-territorial-integrity</a>. Accessed 23.7.2022.
- GOV.UK. 2022b. Foreign Secretary imposes UK's most punishing sanctions to inflict maximum and lasting pain on Russia. Press release, 24 February. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-imposes-uks-most-punishing-sanctions-to-inflict-maximum-and-lasting-pain-on-russia">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretary-imposes-uks-most-punishing-sanctions-to-inflict-maximum-and-lasting-pain-on-russia</a>. Accessed 13.7.2022.
- GOV.UK. 2022c. Russia sanctions: guidance. Updated 9 November. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/russia-sanctions-guidance/russia-sanctions-guidance">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/russia-sanctions-guidance/russia-sanctions-guidance</a>. Accessed 16.11.2022.
- GOV.UK. 2022d. Sanctions in response to Putin's illegal annexation of Ukrainian regions. Press release, 30 September. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/sanctions-in-response-to-putins-illegal-annexation-of-ukrainian-regions">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/sanctions-in-response-to-putins-illegal-annexation-of-ukrainian-regions</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- GOV.UK. 2022e. UK imposes sweeping new sanctions to starve Putin's war machine. Press release, 6 April. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-imposes-sweeping-new-sanctions-to-starve-putins-war-machine">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-imposes-sweeping-new-sanctions-to-starve-putins-war-machine</a>. Accessed 13.7.2022.
- GOV.UK. 2022f. UK sanctions Russian gold exports. Press release, 26 June. <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-sanctions-russian-gold-exports">https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-sanctions-russian-gold-exports</a>. Accessed 13.7.2022.
- Hakala, P. 2022. Kazakstanin presidentti kiisti Putinin Ukraina-näkemykset Pietarin talousfoorumissa. Helsingin Sanomat, 17 June. <a href="https://www.hs.fi/ulkomaat/art-2000008893859.html">https://www.hs.fi/ulkomaat/art-2000008893859.html</a>. Accessed 12.8.2022.
- Halminen, L. 2021. Tätä on elämä Yhdysvaltojen pakotelistalla. Helsingin Sanomat, 15 March. <a href="https://www.hs.fi/ulkomaat/art-2000007860179.html">https://www.hs.fi/ulkomaat/art-2000007860179.html</a>. Accessed 31.7.2022.
- Hanhinen, H. 2022a. Maakaasun tulo Venäjältä Suomeen loppui. Yle, 21 May (updated 25 May). <a href="https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12456020">https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12456020</a>. Accessed 24.7.2022.
- Hanhinen, H. 2022b. Venäjä keskeytti sähkön tuonnin Suomeen lauantaina ei ole ollut suurta vaikutusta, kertoo Fingrid. Yle, 16 May. <a href="https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12447025">https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12447025</a>. Accessed 24.7.2022.
- Hyytinen, T. 2022. Yle kysyi lähes 50 suomalaiselta yritykseltä, mitä ne ovat tehneet liiketoiminnalleen Venäjällä suurin osa lähtee maasta, mutta osa on jäänyt. Yle, 22 June. <a href="https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12504144">https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12504144</a>. Accessed 30.7.2022.
- Kowsmann, P. & Osipovich, A. 2022. Gazprombank: The Big Russian Lender That Dodged Western Sanctions. The Wall Street Journal, 11 March. <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/gazprombank-the-big-russian-lender-that-dodged-western-sanctions-11646996338">https://www.wsj.com/articles/gazprombank-the-big-russian-lender-that-dodged-western-sanctions-11646996338</a>. Accessed 22.7.2022.
- Krastev, I. & Leonard, M. 2022. Peace versus Justice: The coming European split over the war in Ukraine. Policy Brief, 15 June. European Council on Foreign Relations. <a href="https://ecfr.eu/publication/peace-versus-justice-the-coming-european-split-over-the-war-in-ukraine/">https://ecfr.eu/publication/peace-versus-justice-the-coming-european-split-over-the-war-in-ukraine/</a>. Accessed 30.7.2022.
- Laakso, S. 2022. Monimuotoinen energiajärjestelmä kestää muutoksia. Fingrid-lehti, 21 September. <a href="https://www.fingridlehti.fi/monimuotoinen-energiajarjestelma-kestaa-muutoksia/">https://www.fingridlehti.fi/monimuotoinen-energiajarjestelma-kestaa-muutoksia/</a>. Accessed 16.11.2022.
- Lavikainen, K., Liukkonen, S., Myllymäki, M., Paavonen, M. & Taskinen, K. 2022. Venäjän merkitys vientimarkkinana supistunut jo vuosia tuonti tärkeämpää. Tieto & trendit, 28 April. Statistics Finland. <a href="https://www.stat.fi/tietotrendit/artikkelit/2022/venajan-merkitys-vientimarkkinana-supistunut-jo-vuosia-tuonti-tarkeampaa/">https://www.stat.fi/tietotrendit/artikkelit/2022/venajan-merkitys-vientimarkkinana-supistunut-jo-vuosia-tuonti-tarkeampaa/</a>. Accessed 25.7.2022.

- Lempiäinen, H. & Soirila, U. 2022. Yhdysvaltojen talouspakotteiden pitkä koura: mitä Rotenbergin tapaus kertoo kansainvälisistä rahoitusmarkkinoista ja globalisoituvasta oikeudesta? Defensor Legis 1/2022.
- Mattlin, M. 2022. Kiina sivuroolissa. Elinkeinoelämän valtuuskunta EVA. <a href="https://www.eva.fi/blog/2022/08/01/kiina-sivuroolissa/">https://www.eva.fi/blog/2022/08/01/kiina-sivuroolissa/</a>. Accessed 12.8.2022.
- Meduza. 2022. Russian sanctions evasion scheme may spark electronics shortage in EAEU countries. 12 August. https://meduza.io/en/news/2022/08/12/russian-sanctions-evasion-scheme-may-cause-electronics-shortage-in-eaeu-countries. Accessed 12.8.2022.
- Moret, E. 2022. Sanctions and the Costs of Russia's War in Ukraine. 12 May. IPI Global Observatory. <a href="https://theglobalobservatory.org/2022/05/sanctions-and-the-costs-of-russias-war-in-ukraine/">https://theglobalobservatory.org/2022/05/sanctions-and-the-costs-of-russias-war-in-ukraine/</a>. Accessed 12.8.2022.
- The Moscow Times. 2022. Russia's Car Manufacturing Collapses by 97% in May. 30 June. <a href="https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2022/06/30/russias-car-manufacturing-collapses-by-97-in-may-a78151">https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2022/06/30/russias-car-manufacturing-collapses-by-97-in-may-a78151</a>. Accessed 29.7.2022.
- Neste. 2022. Nesteen lausunto Ukrainan sotaan liittyen. 20 July. <a href="https://www.neste.fi/konserni/journeytozerostories/arkisto/2242-ajankohtaista/nesteen-lausunto-liittyen-ukrainan-sotaan">https://www.neste.fi/konserni/journeytozerostories/arkisto/2242-ajankohtaista/nesteen-lausunto-liittyen-ukrainan-sotaan</a>. Accessed 25.10.2022.
- OFAC. 2022. Sanctions List Search. Updated 22 July. <a href="https://sanctionssearch.ofac.treas.gov/">https://sanctionssearch.ofac.treas.gov/</a>. Accessed 23.7.2022.
- Ofcom. 2022. Decision ANO TV Novosti. 18 March. <a href="https://www.ofcom.org.uk/about-ofcom/latest/bulletins/content-sanctions-adjudications/decision-ano-tv-novosti">https://www.ofcom.org.uk/about-ofcom/latest/bulletins/content-sanctions-adjudications/decision-ano-tv-novosti</a>. Accessed 12.7.2022.
- Official Journal of the European Union. 2022. L259 I. Volume 65, 6 October. <a href="https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=OJ:L:2022:259I:FULL&from=EN. Accessed 15.11.2022">https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=OJ:L:2022:259I:FULL&from=EN. Accessed 15.11.2022</a>.
- Oksanen, R. 2022. Venäläinen kaasu seilaa pitkin Suomen meriä kuin mitään ei olisi tapahtunut "Ralli vain jatkuu". Helsingin Sanomat, 19 September. <a href="https://www.hs.fi/kotimaa/art-2000009072031.html">https://www.hs.fi/kotimaa/art-2000009072031.html</a>. Accessed 21.11.2022.
- Pietiläinen, T. & Vuorikoski, S. 2022. Näin Kai Paanasen elämä mullistui, kun talouspakotteet iskivät. Helsingin Sanomat, 1 March (updated 25 May). <a href="https://www.hs.fi/talous/art-2000008639878.html">https://www.hs.fi/talous/art-2000008639878.html</a>. Accessed 31.7.2022.
- Reuters. 2022. Exclusive: Russia starts stripping jetliners for parts as sanctions bite. 9 August. <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/exclusive-russia-starts-stripping-jetliners-parts-sanctions-bite-2022-08-08/">https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/exclusive-russia-starts-stripping-jetliners-parts-sanctions-bite-2022-08-08/</a>. Accessed 12.8.2022.
- RFE/RL. 2022. Russian Lawmakers OK Bill On 'False News' About Military Operations, In Further Curb On Media. 4 March. <a href="https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-fake-news-military-invasion-independent-media/31735798.html">https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-fake-news-military-invasion-independent-media/31735798.html</a>. Accessed 30.7.2022.
- RUSI. 2022. Silicon Lifeline: Western Electronics at the Heart of Russia's War Machine. Interactive Summary. <a href="https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/special-resources/silicon-lifeline-western-electronics-heart-russias-war-machine/interactive-summary">https://rusi.org/explore-our-research/publications/special-resources/silicon-lifeline-western-electronics-heart-russias-war-machine/interactive-summary</a>. Accessed 9.8.2022.
- The Russia (Sanctions) (EU Exit) Regulations 2019. UK Statutory Instruments 2019 No. 855. Revised 29 October, 2022. Https://www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/2019/855. Accessed 16.11.2022.
- Saarto, P. 2022. AEB kritisoi Venäjän päätöstä sallia rinnakkaistuonti. EastCham Finland, 18 May. <a href="https://www.eastcham.fi/uutishuone/aeb-kritisoi-venajan-paatosta-sallia-rinnakkaistuonti/">https://www.eastcham.fi/uutishuone/aeb-kritisoi-venajan-paatosta-sallia-rinnakkaistuonti/</a>. Accessed 16.11.2022.
- Simmons, A. 2022. Russia Looks to Impose Criminal Liability on Firms Complying With Sanctions. The Wall Street Journal, 7 April. <a href="https://www.wsj.com/livecoverage/russia-ukraine-latest-news-2022-04-07/card/russia-looks-to-impose-criminal-liability-on-firms-complying-with-sanctions-s52V9QlCjKiou7ldVuAc</a>. Accessed 30.7.2022.
- Simola, H. 2022. Made in Russia? Assessing Russia's potential for import substitution. BOFIT Policy Brief 2022 No. 3. <a href="http://urn.fi/URN">http://urn.fi/URN</a>:NBN:fi:bof-202205051182. Accessed 31.7.2022.
- Statistics Finland. 2022a. Finland in Figures: Enterprises. Biggest import and export countries, 2021. Updated 2 September. <a href="https://www.stat.fi/tup/suoluk

- Statistics Finland. 2022b. Share of energy imported from Russia 34 per cent of total energy consumption in 2021. Published 6 May. <a href="https://www.stat.fi/en/publication/cl1xmekvw1pp80buvn1cznxmy">https://www.stat.fi/en/publication/cl1xmekvw1pp80buvn1cznxmy</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- Toivonen, J. 2022. EU aikoo kieltää kullan tuonnin Venäjältä kulta on maalle rahakas bisnes, mutta on epävarmaa köyhdyttääkö kielto sotakonetta. Yle, 15 July. <a href="https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12537965">https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12537965</a>. Accessed 17.7.2022.
- Urrila, P. 2022. Pakotteiden toimialakohtaiset vaikutukset. VNS 2/2022 vp. Lausunto eduskunnan valtiovarainvaliokunnalle. Elinkeinoelämän keskusliitto EK. <a href="https://www.eduskunta.fi/Fl/vaski/JulkaisuMetatieto/Documents/EDK-2022-AK-29535.pdf">https://www.eduskunta.fi/Fl/vaski/JulkaisuMetatieto/Documents/EDK-2022-AK-29535.pdf</a>. Accessed 25.7.2022.
- U.S. Department of State. 2022a. Designating Iranian Proliferators of Shipping Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Technology to Russia for Use in Ukraine. Press statement, Antony J. Blinken, Secretary of State, 8 September. <a href="https://www.state.gov/designating-iranian-proliferators-of-shipping-unmanned-aerial-vehicle-technology-to-russia-for-use-in-ukraine/">https://www.state.gov/designating-iranian-proliferators-of-shipping-unmanned-aerial-vehicle-technology-to-russia-for-use-in-ukraine/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- U.S Department of State. 2022b. The Impact of Sanctions and Export Controls on the Russian Federation. Fact Sheet, 20 October. <a href="https://www.state.gov/the-impact-of-sanctions-and-export-controls-on-the-russian-federation/">https://www.state.gov/the-impact-of-sanctions-and-export-controls-on-the-russian-federation/</a>. Accessed 16.11.2022.
- U.S Department of State. 2022c. Targeting Russian Elites, Disinformation Outlets, and Defense Enterprises. Press statement, Antony J. Blinken, Secretary of State, 3 March. <a href="https://www.state.gov/targeting-russian-elites-disinformation-outlets-and-defense-enterprises/">https://www.state.gov/targeting-russian-elites-disinformation-outlets-and-defense-enterprises/</a>. Accessed 16.7.2022.
- U.S. Department of State. 2022d. Targeting Russia's Financial, Defense, and Marine Sectors and Promoting Accountability for Russian and Belarusian Military Officials. Press statement, Antony J. Blinken, Secretary of State, 8 May. <a href="https://www.state.gov/targeting-russias-financial-defense-and-marine-sectors-and-promoting-accountability-for-russian-and-belarusian-military-officials/">https://www.state.gov/targeting-russias-financial-defense-and-marine-sectors-and-promoting-accountability-for-russian-and-belarusian-military-officials/</a>. Accessed 17.7.2022.
- U.S. Department of State. 2022e. Targeting Russia's Senior Officials, Defense Industrial Base, Financial Infrastructure Leaders, and Human Rights Abusers. Press statement, Antony J. Blinken, Secretary of State, 15 September. <a href="https://www.state.gov/targeting-senior-russian-officials-defense-industrial-base-financial-infrastructure-leaders-and-human-rights-abusers/">https://www.state.gov/targeting-senior-russian-officials-defense-industrial-base-financial-infrastructure-leaders-and-human-rights-abusers/</a>. Accessed 15.11.2022.
- U.S. Department of the Treasury. 2022a. U.S. Treasury Announces Unprecedented & Expansive Sanctions Against Russia, Imposing Swift and Severe Economic Costs. 24 February. <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0608">https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0608</a>. Accessed 16.7.2022.
- U.S. Department of the Treasury. 2022b. U.S. Treasury Sanctions Nearly 100 Targets in Putin's War Machine, Prohibits Russian Gold Imports. 28 June. <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0838">https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0838</a>. Accessed 22.7.2022.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration. 2022a. Coal explained. Coal imports and exports. Updated 8 June. <a href="https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/coal/imports-and-exports.php">https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/coal/imports-and-exports.php</a>. Accessed 16.7.2022.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration. 2022b. Natural gas explained. Where our natural gas comes from. Updated July 8. <a href="https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/natural-gas/where-our-natural-gas-comes-from.php">https://www.eia.gov/energyexplained/natural-gas/where-our-natural-gas-comes-from.php</a>. Accessed 16.7.2022.
- U.S. Energy Information Administration. 2022c. The United States imports more petroleum products than crude oil from Russia. March 2022. <a href="https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=51738">https://www.eia.gov/todayinenergy/detail.php?id=51738</a>. Accessed 16.7.2022.
- Valtioneuvosto. 2022. LNG-terminaalilaivan vuokraus varmistaa kaasun riittävyyttä Suomessa. Tiedote, 20 May. <a href="https://valtioneuvosto.fi/-//10623/lng-terminaalilaivan-vuokraus-varmistaa-kaasun-riittavyytta-suomessa">https://valtioneuvosto.fi/-//10623/lng-terminaalilaivan-vuokraus-varmistaa-kaasun-riittavyytta-suomessa</a>. Accessed 14.11.2022.
- The White House. 2022a. FACT SHEET: Joined by Allies and Partners, the United States Imposes Devastating Costs on Russia. 24 February. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/02/24/fact-sheet-joined-by-allies-and-partners-the-united-states-imposes-devastating-costs-on-russia/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/02/24/fact-sheet-joined-by-allies-and-partners-the-united-states-imposes-devastating-costs-on-russia/</a>. Accessed 16.11.2022.

- The White House. 2022b. FACT SHEET: The United States Continues to Impose Costs on Russia and Belarus for Putin's War of Choice. 2 March. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/02/fact-sheet-the-united-states-continues-to-impose-costs-on-russia-and-belarus-for-putins-war-of-choice/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/03/02/fact-sheet-the-united-states-continues-to-impose-costs-on-russia-and-belarus-for-putins-war-of-choice/</a>. Accessed 12.7.2022.
- The White House. 2022c. Proclamation on Increasing Duties on Certain Articles from the Russian Federation. 27 June. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/06/27/proclamation-on-increasing-duties-on-certain-articles-from-the-russian-federation/">https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/06/27/proclamation-on-increasing-duties-on-certain-articles-from-the-russian-federation/</a>. Accessed 17.7.2022.
- The White House. 2022d. A Proclamation on the Declaration of National Emergency and Invocation of Emergency Authority Relating to the Regulation of the Anchorage and Movement of Russian-Affiliated Vessels to United States Ports. 21 April. <a href="https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/2022/04/21/a-proclamation-on-the-declaration-of-national-emergency-and-invocation-of-emergency-authority-relating-to-the-regulation-of-the-anchorage-and-movement-of-russian-affiliated-vessels-to-united-states-po/Accessed 12.7.2022.
- Yle. 2022. Pako Venäjältä. 2 October (updated 4 October). <a href="https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12609376">https://yle.fi/uutiset/3-12609376</a>. Accessed 25.10.2022.
- Yale Chief Executive Leadership Institute. 2022. Over 1,000 Companies Have Curtailed Operations in Russia—But Some Remain. Updated 7 November. <a href="https://som.yale.edu/story/2022/over-1000-companies-have-curtailed-operations-russia-some-remain">https://som.yale.edu/story/2022/over-1000-companies-have-curtailed-operations-russia-some-remain</a>. Accessed 16.11.2022.

## **Earlier publications in the BSR Policy Briefing series by Centrum Balticum Foundation**

BSR Policy Briefing 10/2022:	"The Baltic Sea islands and their impact on the regional security" by Zdzislaw Sliwa, Hans Helseth and Viljar Veebel
BSR Policy Briefing 9/2022: '	"Willingness to fight for Ukraine: Lessons to the Baltic States" by Jānis Bērziņš and Victoria Vdovychenko
BSR Policy Briefing 8/2022:	"Chinese investment in the Baltic Sea region: Main characteristics and policy challenges" by Kálmán Kalotay and Ágnes Szunomár
BSR Policy Briefing 7/2022:	"NATO and security in the Baltic Sea region" by Klaus Wittmann
BSR Policy Briefing 6/2022: '	"The Ostrovets Nuclear Power Plant: Energy independence on paper – isolation in practice" by Justinas Juozaitis
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2022:	"Aspects of blue economy in the Baltic Sea region" by Riitta Pöntynen
	"Leveraging bioeconomy development for climate change mitigation and adaptation in the Baltic Sea Region" by Alisher Mirzabaev
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2022:	"Russia's renewable energy sector: Policy recommendations" by Liliana Proskuryakova
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2022:	"The circular economy in St. Petersburg" by Yury Nurulin, Olga Kalchenko and Inga Skvortsova
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2022:	"Energy dimension of green growth in Kaliningrad" by Artur Usanov
BSR Policy Briefing 11/2021:	"Mortality in Russia during the pandemic in 2020 and in the first half of 2021" by Marina Lifshits
BSR Policy Briefing 10/2021:	"Building security in the Baltic Sea region: Military perspective and NATO approach" by Andrzej Fałkowski
BSR Policy Briefing 9/2021:	"The "Swedish model" in the COVID-19 pandemic" by Torbjörn Becker, Jesper Roine, and Svante Strömberg
BSR Policy Briefing 8/2021:	"Lithuania's response to the COVID-19: Two stages, mixed results" by Linas Kojala
BSR Policy Briefing 7/2021:	"The Kaliningrad Region and COVID-19" by Vitaly Petrovich Zhdanov
BSR Policy Briefing 6/2021:	"Polish struggle against COVID-19" by Bartosz Arłukowicz
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2021:	"COVID-19 and Finland: Not good news for fiscal sustainability" by Jouko Vilmunen
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2021:	"Latvia and COVID-19: Preliminary impressions" by Dzintars Mozgis and Normunds Vaivads
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2021:	"The German economy and the Corona shock – An acceleration of structural changes?" by Michael Grömling
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2021:	"Contemporary trends and future scenarios for the Greater St. Petersburg region" by Nikita Lisitsyn
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2021:	"The COVID-19 in Estonia: Governance of the Health Care System, spread of the disease, regulations and impact on economy" by Alari Purju
BSR Policy Briefing 6/2020:	"Leadership in Turbulent Times: Germany and the Future of Europe" by Kimmo Elo
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2020:	"Denmark and COVID-19" by Marin A. Marinov
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2020:	"Lithuania and Belarus: Will Lithuania become Belarus'" Iceland"?" by Ruslanas Iržikevičius
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2020:	"The corona pandemic and its impact on the economic development of the Baltic Sea region in 2020" by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2020:	"Increasing Eco-efficiency via Digitalisation in Maritime Industry in The Baltic Sea Region: Policy Support through Carrots or Sticks?" by Milla Harju

BSR Policy Briefing 1/2020:	"The forest industry around the Baltic Sea region: Future challenges and opportunities" edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 9/2019:	"The Baltic states and security in the Baltic Sea region: Dark clouds in blue sky" by Kristi Raik
BSR Policy Briefing 8/2019:	"Creation of regional gas market in the Baltic States and Finland: Challenges and opportunities" by Tadas Jakstas
BSR Policy Briefing 7/2019:	"US FDI in the Baltic Sea region: The state of American investment and selected challenges" by Kalman Kalotay
BSR Policy Briefing 6/2019:	"Germany and the Baltic Sea region: political and security interests" by Tobias Etzold
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2019:	"Government support for the Russian shipbuilding industry: Policy priorities and budgetary allocations" by Elena Efimova and Sergei Sutyrin
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2019:	"Finnish tonnage as the implementer for security of seaborne supply in maritime transport" by Bo Österlund
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2019:	"The Estonian-Finnish economic cooperation" by Alari Purju
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2019:	"Bioeconomy Policies in the BSR" by Torfi Jóhannesson
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2019:	"Cooperation between Saint-Petersburg and Finland" by Stanislav Tkachenko
BSR Policy Briefing 10/2018:	"The sanctions against Russia. Are there winners and losers around the Baltic Sea?" by Susanne Oxenstierna
BSR Policy Briefing 9/2018:	"Future of Public Sector Governance and Digitalization" by Meelis Kitsing
BSR Policy Briefing 8/2018:	"American Policy Towards the Baltic States" by Stephen Blank
BSR Policy Briefing 7/2018:	"Russian direct and indirect investment in the Baltic Sea region" by Alexey Kuznetsov
BSR Policy Briefing 6/2018:	"Foreign economic relations of the Kaliningrad region" by Vitaliy Zhdanov, Vladimir Kuzin and Mikhail Pliukhin
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2018:	"Why is Russia seeking to ignite a civil war in the European Union and how to stop it?" by Ruslanas Iržikevičius
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2018:	"On the paradoxes of foreign expansion: the experience of Polish firms" by Piotr Trąpczyński and Krystian Barłożewski
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2018:	"The bioeconomy in the Baltic Sea region" by Anna Berlina
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2018:	"Russia vis-à-vis Ukraine: On Some Economic Costs" by Sergey Kulik
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2018:	"Chinese Direct Investment in the Baltic Sea Region" by Jean-Marc F. Blanchard
BSR Policy Briefing 5/2017:	"The economic impact of China on the Baltic Sea region" by Jean-Paul Larçon
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2017:	"National innovation and smart specialisation governance in the Baltic Sea region" edited by Zane Šime
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2017:	"The economic state of the Baltic Sea region" edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2017:	"Russia's foreign relations and the Baltic Sea region" by Sergey Kulik
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2017:	"Russia and the security in the Baltic Sea region" by Justyna Gotkowska & Piotr Szymański
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2016:	"The EU-Russia relations and their reflections in the Baltic Sea region" Stanislav L. Tkachenko
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2016:	"The maritime cluster in the Baltic Sea region and beyond" edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2015:	"Natural gas revolution and the Baltic Sea region" edited by Kari Liuhto
BSR Policy Briefing 4/2014:	"A Russian Sudden Stop or Just a Slippery Oil Slope to Stagnation?" by Torbjörn Becker
BSR Policy Briefing 3/2014:	"Poland and Russia in the Baltic Sea Region: doomed for the confrontation?" by Adam Balcer
BSR Policy Briefing 2/2014:	"Energy security in Kaliningrad and geopolitics" by Artur Usanov and Alexander Kharin
BSR Policy Briefing 1/2014:	"The Baltic Sea region 2014: Ten policy-oriented articles from scholars of the university of Turku" edited by Kari Liuhto

<u>BSR Policy Briefing 1/2013</u>: "Mare Nostrum from Mare Clausum via Mare Sovieticum to Mare Liberum - The process of security policy in the Baltic" by Bo Österlund





www.centrumbalticum.org/en